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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11

PIERCE COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING 

July 11, 2007

                                   BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

                                           Dave Hamry, Chair








   Claire Spain-Remy

   
         Marc Gaspard

      Don Meyer  

     James Tsang                 

COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT 
Dr. Tana Hasart, President Puyallup


Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom

Mr. Bill McMeekin, Executive Vice President for Extended Learning

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Ms. Mary Chikwinya, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Rebecca Zimmerman, President ASPCFS

Mr. Andrew Monson, President ASPCP

Ms. Beth Norman, PCFT President

OTHERS PRESENT 
Laura Bagley, Dan Russ, Walt Sommers, Mike Hoelscher, Bryan Powell, RuthAnn Hatchett, Cherry Tinker, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Hamry called the meeting to order at 2:05 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Hamry led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
Board Action Item 2007-19 Transfer of Ownership of Milgard Child Development Center was added to the agenda

MINUTES OF THE  
Mr. Tsang moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve the MEETING


minutes of the June 13, 2007 regular meeting.

MOTION PASSED

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORT
ASPCP (Reported By Andrew Munson)

Mr. Andrew Munson introduced himself as the new ASPCP President and is looking forward to serving in the year ahead. The 2007-2008 Student Government & Activities Board teams have been selected and the following students will serve this year: 

Student Government

VP For Government Concerns – Nathaniel Anderson,

VP of Activities – Amy Olson, Secretary/Treasurer – Jessica Byrd.

Activities Board: 

Entertainment Coordinator – Michelle McDowell, Student Development Coordinator – Sharsti Steveson, Artist & Speaker/Outreach Coordinator – Erika Odem,  Publicity Coordinator – Vicki Trofimovich, Recreation Coordinator – Cameron Divis, Health and Wellness  Coordinator  - Jeena Kau,r Diversity Coordinator – Katie Viola
Mr. Munson reported that on June 15th, the new team was able to meet with the departing 2006-07 team and were able to learn from them and gain ideas, advice, and expectations for the upcoming year. The team will be meeting to begin training, which will go on all through the summer and concluded when Fall quarter begins.
Mr. Munson stated that one of the first team events will be to volunteer at the Pierce College Scholarship Scramble on August 2nd at High Cedars Golf Course in Orting.

ASPC FS (Reported by Rebecca Zimmerman)

Ms. Zimmerman stated that the 2007-2008 Student Government was formally recognized and began its term on June 16, 2007. The Student Activities Board was hired and will be ratified during their next meeting. Several  positions will be ratified during the summer meetings and a full team should be in place by the beginning of Fall quarter. 

Ms. Zimmerman reported that the new 2007-2008 student leadership team began training during the month of June and will continue training through September 18, 2007. Part of the training sessions includes providing tours for new students, Running Start orientation, International Students orientation and the Lakewood Summer Fest booth. The team will also be attending training in Wenatchee at the College Leadership Institute Conference. They will build on their intrapersonal communication skills, connect with student leaders from other community colleges around the state and learn to make the most of their positions for the good of the college. 

Ms. Zimmerman stated that the new team will continue to build on the foundation set by the 2006-2007 Leadership. They will continue the book fund set up by last year’s student government. They also plan to develop and promote an electronic Student Programs Newsletter, this newsletter will  promote Activities Board events, give Student Government an opportunity to raise awareness of public government meetings and updates of the Cascade Core Renovations as it pertains to students in general. The newsletter will be in conjunction with the implementation of the mandatory email usage district wide.

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman reported that the election of officers has been completed with Ed Leitner as the new President and Ms. Norman will continue on as Vice President. 

Ms. Norman stated that the Distinguished Faculty Dinner would be on October 13, 2007, this year Dr. Sharon Golightly will be honored. All board members are invited to attend.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Laura Bagley)

Ms. Bagley reported that demand to bargain meetings were held with representatives from administration on June 18 and 19.   Impacts/Issues discussed were:

a. Financial Aid moves to Puyallup (final decision was made to keep employees at the Fort Steilacoom campus).

b. College Relations move to Puyallup and impact to employees.

c. Interact recommendations and implementation of re-organization/impact to employees.

d. Budget and subsequent shortfall/RIF of classified positions.

Administration declared impasse regarding the impacts to College Relations/Graphics employees.  WPEA filed a Request for Mediation with the Public Employees Relations Commission. A mediation date has not been received.

Ms. Bagley reported that an Unfair Labor Practice has been filed against the college. A request for mediation has been filed with the Labor Relations Board over movement of a classified position to an exempt position.  During the month of June brown bag/pizza noon meetings were held at both Puyallup and Fort Steilacoom campuses.  Classified staff were updated on 2007-2009 collective bargaining agreement changes as well as status of issues mentioned in items 1 & 2.  Several working condition issues were identified and discussed.
Due to the Cascade Core Renovation the classified staff lounge was relocated (temporarily) to the second floor Cascade building.  The maintenance staff did an outstanding job of upgrading the room and all are very appreciative.  
WPEA will be mailing a survey to the homes of classified staff.  Of interest is how staff collectively perceives working conditions, moral, communication, level of involvement in decision making processes, and issues they want WPEA leadership to focus on for the upcoming year.  WPEA will present results of the survey to the college administration as well as the Board of Trustees.
Nominations have been received for college-wide committees.  Nominees are being contacted to determine if they want to run; ballots will then be sent to classified staff.  Results will be announced as soon as they become available.
SETTING DIRECTION/ VISION

Executive Session

Under RCW 42.30.110, an executive session may be held for the purpose of receiving and evaluating complaints against or reviewing the qualifications of an applicant for public employment or reviewing the performance of a public employee; consulting with legal counsel regarding agency enforcement actions or actual or potential agency litigation; considering the sale or acquisition of real estate; reviewing professional negotiations; and/or reviewing recommendations relative to the award or denial of tenure or renewal or non-renewal of faculty contracts.
Mr. Hamry announced at 2:37 pm that the Board will now go into executive session to discuss personnel issues. The executive session will conclude in 30 minutes unless we announce that it’s being extended. No action will be taken during the executive session and the regular meeting will be reconvened immediately following the completion of the executive session.”
Mr. Hamry announced that the executive session has ended at 3:40pm. No action was taken by the Board during the executive session. The regular meeting is reconvened at 3:48pm.”

Shared Governance Update

Mr. Hamry acknowledged the letters that were presented to the board members by the Federation of Teachers (PCFT) and stated that the board takes the information very seriously. After careful evaluation of the information, the board has a list of concerns and has asked Chancellor Johnson to research the items of concern and engage the college community in a discussion on shared governance. There will be an on-going report to the college community at a later date.

Mr. Bob Mohrbacher, a member of the accreditation steering committee presented the strengths and selected actions for sustainability and growth from department action plans and the challenges and selected actions for continuous improvement from department action plans for Standard Six-

Governance and Administration.

Strengths:

1. The Board of Trustees adoption of the Carver Policy Governance Approach

· Continue to refine Board of Trustees Policies and processes regarding governance

2. Faculty, staff, students, and administration have numerous opportunities to be actively involved in governance.

· Review district-wide communications structure to clarify purpose, ensure participation by constituent groups and facilitate flow of information for shared governance.

3. Visibility and level of engagement of the Board in campus, local, and statewide endeavors.

· Continue to identify and encourage active board engagement in various organizations and initiatives.

4. The re-engagement and re-organization of District Policy and Governance Cabinet in 2007.

· Develop processes for engaging the District in defining a common vision for shared governance across the district.

· Empower the Cabinet.

5. Improvement in transparence of decision-making processes as evidenced by the 2007 budget development.

· Continue to hold open meetings, seek input, and use existing committees.

· Further enhance the communication structure.

Challenges:

       1.  Defining roles and responsibilities of District Administrators within the matrix organization framework so as to optimally meet the Expected Outcomes Policies.

· Implement the newly developed management tool (“the reverse doughnut”) in functional areas.

     2. Strengthen opportunities for faculty, staff, and students to influence decision-making.

· Implement the shared governance model developed through a collaborative process led by Cabinet.


3. Administrators are not evaluated systematically.

· Refine administrative evaluation tool based on feedback and evaluate all administrators by June 2008.

     4. Continuing to work on the openness and transparency of communication and decision-making processes in order to ensure a strong-shared governance system.

· Commit to disseminating information and decisions in a timely manner.

· Develop internal communication tool and processes to keep the District constituents informed.

Dr. Johnson reported that the District Policy and Governance Cabinet met and discussed developing a process that would involve the college community in defining shared governance. Two sub-committees were formed. One committee will be led by Beth Norman to review all the district committees and their functions and where and how decisions are made. The second committee led by Christie Flynn will research shared governance models. In the Fall the college community will review this work and work together to define shared governance. Dr. Johnson acknowledged the commitment of the board to it’s own Policy Governance and how the college would work with the board to develop a common vision of shared governance. Dr. Johnson thanked the Cabinet members for working during the summer months and stated that the board would be informed of the progress.

2006-2007 Revisited

Dr. Johnson presented a recap report of the state of the District reflecting on the past year, which is attached. She stated that the report was written using the Board’s Expected Outcomes of Access, Student Learning and Success, Diversity and Positive College Environment, and Partnerships. 

At the conclusion of her report, Dr. Johnson stated that although we faced many challenges as a district this past year, there is much to be proud of at Pierce College.  The report is not an exhaustive list of all that has been done, but rather a representative sample of the many good works of countless people at the two colleges, extended learning sites, and district offices.

Mr. Gaspard commented that the report was excellent and thanked everyone for his or her hard work. He asked that the report be shared with the entire college community.  

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Update on Budget and Special Funding

Ms. Wiszmann reported that when the 2007-2008 budget was presented it was mentioned that there were several sources of funds that had not yet been allocated or estimated by the SBCTC.  In addition, some funds are subject to competitive processes to determine which colleges will receive funding.  As a result, the college could not include these new funds in the budget.  The board included authority for the chancellor to increase the budget as these new funds are received.  

Opportunity Grants
Colleges will receive at least $250,000 through a distribution process – and can apply for up to $100,000 more.  We plan to apply separately and request the full $350,000 for each college.  Colleges can use up to 20% to cover administrative costs – which works out to $70,000 per college, leaving $280,000 per college for student support.  Students can get tuition and fees paid for 3 quarters, $1,000 for educational supplies (textbooks etc.) and $1,500 for individualized support.  This funding does not carry a requirement to increase FTE.

High Demand Grants
Some of the funding ($550k) was earmarked for Early Childhood Education in Math and Science – monies to be distributed for the first year (State ECE coordinators working with SBCTC to determine what that will look like).  An application process will determine which colleges receive money in the second year.  (Applications due in December.) This funding does require the college to increase FTE in the high demand program.

Competitive proposals for the “non-earmarked” high demand monies are due to SBCTC by July 26, 2007.  We are working on a proposal for each college – expansion of Construction Management (Puy – Online, hybrid) and Occupational Safety and Health (FS – partnership with EdCC).  Per FTE is $8,750.  Total dollar amount/FTE to be served has not yet been determined.  (Maybe 10 - 12 each)

2008-2009 College Calendar

Ms. Bucholz reported that as part of our faculty negotiated agreement a District calendar committee that includes members of the faculty, staff, students, administration, and the union will determine the number and types of days needed for the academic year. The proposed calendar is presented to the Chancellor for approval and today is being brought to the board members as an update.

Ms. Norman added that the college usually has a two-year calendar however this is just a one year calendar. She stated that the committee tried to provide an all-district day for each quarter however the way the instruction dates lined up it was not possible for the 2008-2009 year. We are also trying to line up our calendars with the calendars of the K-12 system.




COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT AND PARTNERSHIPS

Board Action 2007-19 Transfer of Ownership of Milgard Child Development Center

Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Tsang seconded the motion to accept the transfer of ownership of the Milgard Child Development Center to Pierce College District Eleven.

MOTION PASSED

Ms. Cherry Tinker stated that the Pierce College Foundation responded to the College’s 2002 declaration that it’s top priority was to provide on-site childcare for students. The foundation conducted a highly successful capital campaign for the purpose of building child development centers on both campuses. The partnership of college leadership and volunteers to fund and open the centers creates the template for future projects. When the Foundation and the College work together there are limitless possibilities for moving the college forward. 

Mr. Meyer thanked the Foundation for an excellent campaign and the two beautiful centers that are now ready for children to occupy. He stated that he is sure the Foundation and the College will continue to have successful partnerships in the future. Dr. Johnson added her thanks to Ms. Tinker and her team for their tireless work on the campaign and their commitment to students.

BOARD BUSINESS

Activities Calendar

Board Retreat- A local one-day Board Retreat is being planned for August.

NEXT REGULAR

September 12, 2007 Fort Steilacoom



MEETING


ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at  4:30 pm.

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


David K. Hamry, Board Chair
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Pierce College
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